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 Green Fingers

     Newsletter of the South Dublin Allotments Association

Vol. 1, Issue 9                                                    Summer/Autumn 2008

Appeal to Members
Enclosed in this edition of "Green Fingers" you will see notice of our forthcoming A.G.M. on 8th September at 7.30p.m. in St. Aengus’ Community Centre, Castletymon, Tallaght.


Our Association, which has been in existence since 2004, is now on a sounder footing than at any time since our formation. This is largely due to a vibrant and enthusiastic Committee which is a pleasure to work with.
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We have broadened our range of activity considerably over the past year. 
Primarily, we have been engaged in responding to the needs of our own members and liaising with the relevant Departments of South Dublin County Council (S.D.C.C.). We have acted as a "binding force", bringing our own allotment holders together and meeting allotment holders in other local authority areas to facilitate their efforts in getting representative associations in place. We have been responding to requests from local groups and individuals on getting allotments started and met with officials of other local authorities to share our experiences.

 
All this has been a truly rewarding experience for us as a Committee and we can safely say that the allotments movement is well and truly revived in Ireland. However, there is so much more we would like to do. 


A number of our Committee members have served the Association from the outset. 
With new allotments being prepared and planned in many of our towns and cities, and with the continued need for effective representation of our allotment holders on all 

four S.D.C.C. sites, it is important for new people to become active within the Association, either at committee or ordinary member level. So in advance of the A.G.M. it would be great to hear from you. No specific qualifications are required! - just a love for growing things, which you would like to share with others, and an interest in the allotments movement. We would be grateful if our members could help us in recruiting new members to the Association and in doing this, it is as much about supporting the allotments movement as it is about benefits to members.


If you have particular skills, interests or experience which you would like to use on a voluntary basis to assist us in our goals feel free to contact us at sdaa@eircom.net and join us at this year’s A.G.M. in September.

Michael Fox, Chairperson

The Association’s A.G.M.

The Fifth Annual General Meeting of the South Dublin Allotments Association will be taking place on Monday 8th September 2008 at 7.30 pm in St. Aengus’ Community Centre, Castletymon Road, Tallaght, Dublin 24 (Near Castletymon Library and Shopping Centre). All members are welcome. 

The outgoing Committee would urge you to come along and let us know what your views are about the Association’s activities to date and its future direction.

The Outgoing Committee

New Committee Member
The Committee would like to extend a warm welcome to our newest member William Dunne, who has recently come on board. William is an allotment holder in Friarstown and who has just got straight in and got involved in supporting the Association’s two most recent public events. The Committee appreciates his time and words of wisdom.

The Committee

Congratulations

Congratulations to the Members of the Education Society of South Dublin County Council’s Parks & Landscape Services Department for winning a Silver Medal in this year’s Bloom Garden Show.
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Their winning entry entitled “The Blooming Good Fun School Garden” is a garden designed to be ‘fun, educational, accessible and sustainable’ and was developed with the assistance of staff and pupils of St. Joseph’s School in Tallaght. The garden has since been kindly donated to be rebuilt on the school grounds. Well done to all involved.

The Committee
Allotment Updates
Friarstown 

A notice board has been provided by South Dublin County Council for use by the allotment holders, the Association and the Council itself. Thanks go to the Council for providing this facility.

The Committee
Corkagh
Unused and underused plots have been reallocated and we have some new friends on site – great! The site is starting to look good with lots of veg growing and lots of good work being done.

The site is suffering from the continuous rain and several plots are waterlogged on an ongoing basis. There seems to be a high water table at one end of the site. S.D.C.C. have agreed to meet the plot holders and I will be meeting them in September after several attempts due to my work commitments. Thanks to S.D.C.C. for their patience in trying to find a date that would suite everybody - 3rd time lucky. 

Potatoes, onions, leeks, beetroot, rhubarb, tomatoes, broad beans, white turnips, soft fruits and regular turnips are growing well. The birds are having a field day with the soft fruits so maybe it will be fruit cages for next year.

Clondalkin Gardener

Tymon

The idea of providing solar lighting for the shed has been brought up and will be discussed with other allotment holders in Tymon with the view to purchasing a lighting system.

We had initial concerns about drainage when the site was first opened, however the site has stood up well to the heavy rainfall over recent weeks.

Ten out of Thirteen
Goatstown
Members of the Committee were invited to the inaugural meeting of the Goatstown allotment holders in June at the site, at which it was agreed to set up an association. It is good to see another group getting together on the south side of Dublin and we wish them well in their work.

The Committee
Greenhills Community Garden
Just off St Peter's Road, Walkinstown (beside the Credit Union) there is an extraordinary triangle of industry and colour - The Greenhills Community Garden. An offshoot of the local resident's association, it is an allotment site realised by the hard work and determination of a couple of people who stayed with their vision in spite of opposition and difficulties. 

What must have seemed to some people a God-given dumping ground for all sorts of noxious stuff is now a fertile and individualistic collection of 16 allotments. All shapes and sizes are crammed in together with all plot-holders paying rent strictly according to the square metre, with not an inch being wasted. There is a communal edging of decorative plants and the whole is intersected by narrow paths of bark mulch. There is a steel container for tools and equipment and each plot-holder makes their own arrangements for water storage, some being really inventive.


South Dublin County Council erected the steel fencing and provided the bark mulch although they did not supply the site itself. One of the plot-holders is a wheel-chair user and another of the helpers is disabled and both manage extremely well. The take-up of the plots was immediate and predictably there is a waiting list, and as I heard myself all the passers-by are admiring and delighted that what was a horrible problem area is now a productive and beautiful garden.

By Hester Scott
News from Around the Country

County Fingal
Good news from Fingal County Council as it is currently in the process of seeking tender proposals for site preparation and construction works of new allotments in Powerstown, near Tyrrelstown, Dublin 15. It is envisaged  that up to 300 new allotment sites will come on stream when works are completed. This new allotment site replaces the one that existed at Cappoge which closed at the end of 2007.

We have also learnt that Fingal County Council intend  to develop another 15 acres at Turvey, Donabate, for the provision of another 200 allotments. This will be an addition to the 100 already located there at present.
County Cork
A public meeting on allotments and community gardens was held at the end of July this year in the Carrigaline Community Complex, Carrigaline. A dedicated group of local people have progressed plans to rent land privately to set up allotments in the locality and they are hoping to be up and running next year. Contact Eoin at 086-4020251 or Tim at 086-2866258.

County Tipperary
A group of growers and allotment campaigners in Clonmel are in discussion with their local council to try to identify suitable land for allotments. Check them out at www.clonmelallotments.org.

Friarstown Information Morning 

The Association’s first information morning took place on Saturday 3rd May 2008 in the Allotments site at Friarstown. The purpose was primarily aimed at new allotment holders in Friarstown, where 80 new plots came on stream in May/June of this year, prepared by South Dublin County Council. The event was well attended with about fifty people present and the weather was just right.

[image: image3.wmf]Several committee members gave talks on various aspects of allotment management, plus a guided tour of the plots was given. This was very useful for seeing different growing systems in practice and some allotmenteers were on site to answer questions too. Special thanks go to Willie Dunne and Max Berber for their contributions and refreshments.

Several fact sheets were produced in tandem with the talks and these are available to anyone on request (sdaa@eircom.net). Some photos of the day are available on the website (http://homepage.eircom.net/~sthduballots).
2nd Annual Open Day 

The Association’s 2nd Annual Open Day took place on Saturday the 26th July 2008 at the Tymon Allotments site from 11.00 a.m. to 3.00 p.m. From all the feedback received it was a great success and is improving year on year.
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We were very lucky with the weather as it was one of the sunniest days we have had in a long time. It is reckoned that between 150-200 interested individuals came along throughout the day.

The format of the day included tours of allotments, information stands, produce display and a number of talks. Annie Meagher from the Parks & Landscape Services Department of South Dublin County Council gave a talk about the ‘Blooming Good Fun School Garden’, the Council’s entry in this year’s Bloom Festival, and their experiences of putting the entry together. Bruce Darrell from the Dublin Food Growing Initiative spoke about allotments and their role in world-wide food security and reducing carbon consumption, while our Chairperson, Michael Fox, gave a very useful and practical low down on what and how you can grow in small spaces. 

All the talks were well attended and lots of questions resulted.

By David Cotter

The Committee would like to thank the following in relation to the Open Day: The Parks and Landscape Services and Development Departments of South Dublin County Council for their kind support; to the staff of Tymon Parks Depot for being so helpful in getting the place looking so good; to Denis O’Kane, allotmenteer par excellence, for his patience and for sharing his vast knowledge to all those individuals who sought answers to their questions; the guest speakers for sharing their extensive knowledge with us all on the day and finally to all the visitors who came along and participated in the day, demonstrating their interest in food growing.

Congratulations to Ryan Woolley from Tallaght for winning the Children’s Prize from the Open Day, for correctly guessing how many beans were in the jar. He received a junior gardening set from the Association. No need to be borrowing your Dad’s tools now, Ryan!

The Committee

Allotments Go Private
It’s a sign of the times and the increased demand for space in which to grow one’s own produce that there are now at least two private allotment sites opened within the last year. As the numbers increase on local authority waiting lists for plots, private allotment sites offer an alternative but higher fees and more rural locations may not be suitable for some city dwellers.

Ireland’s first private allotments, according to the proprietor, are Grow Your Own, located near Loughcrew Cairns and Mullaghmeen Forest - Tubrid, Oldcastle, County Meath. There are a variety of plot sizes available and additional services and facilities include: a canteen, lockers, composting, cultivating, tools and poly tunnel provision and growing advice. For further information, contact Karl Hennessy either at 087-2778772 or karl@growyourown.ie or you can check out his website www.growyourown.ie. 

[image: image5.wmf]Rathbeggan Lakes Allotments were established in March 2008 and are based on a one-year renewable licence; each plot gives you about 120 square metres of growing space. These Allotments are located between Clonee and Dunshaughlin just off the N3 in County Meath.


These Allotments come already fenced, ploughed and with water on hand. Farmyard manure and bark mulch are available free of charge, and a full range of netting, ground cover, stakes and other gardening essentials are on sale in The Potting Shed Shop. 

A further 40 plots were launched in August of this year, such was the demand. For further information, contact Dave Robinson, Rathbeggan Lakes Allotments at 01-8240197 or allotments@rathbegganlakes.com. The website address is www.rathbegganlakes.com.

On the Web
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New Irish web and blog sites concerned with growing your own, allotments and community gardening are appearing all the time. Some that have caught our eye are as follows:

Irishgardeners.com (www.gardenplansireland.com/forum) has an active and wide-ranging forum with knowledgeable contributors.

Gardening.ie has a large selection of articles on all sorts of gardening topics, including fruit and vegetable growing.

www.kitchengarden.ie is more specifically geared towards fruit and vegetable growing and has blogs as well as articles and other information.
www.boards.ie is a forum on a wide range of issues and can be a useful contact point for people with similar interests. For instance, at time of writing, there’s an active discussion on the setting up of an allotment association for the north side of Dublin to help promote allotments there.
Supplies of Manure

As allotment holders, many of us are on the lookout for supplies of farmyard and horse-manure. Sourcing it can be difficult and there is the problem of transport to the plot. Added to that it can be, at times, of dubious quality -too fresh, often mixed in with sawdust (in the case of horse manure) or worst of all, chemically contaminated. 

I have been reading two magazines in the past few weeks which have highlighted this problem. “Allotment and Leisure Gardener” (Issue No. 3, 2008) and “The Kitchen Garden” (August 2008) both carry reports of crops on allotments being ruined by manure contaminated by a persistent chemical weedkiller.

What are our options? Lucky you if you have a source of good quality organic manure. You can of course buy one of the branded bagged manures (recently I bought 20 bags of organic manure from Norton’s Peat Supplies in Francis Street, Dublin, which costs €4.00 a bag). However, given how much of it is needed, bulk purchase seems the best and most economical option.

[image: image7.wmf]Our Committee has been discussing the possibility of bulk purchasing organic manure for the benefit of our members. For a small outlay we could share the cost of delivery of a substantial amount of good organic compost (this is a mixture of composted chicken manure and mushroom compost). Also, we have asked South Dublin County Council about setting up a compost bay in Friarstown to accommodate deliveries of manure.

If you are interested in helping to set up such a Scheme and would like to have some for your plot do let us know by e-mail (sdaa@eircom.net).

 
By Michael Fox
The Origins of Cabbage

This vegetable is one of the oldest members of the Brassicaceae or Cabbage Family which also includes such other members as broccoli and cauliflower. It is a herbaceous, biennial, and dicotyledonous flowering plant, i.e, a flowering plant whose seed typically has two embryonic leaves, with eventual leaves forming a characteristic compact cluster.
[image: image8.wmf]Cabbage owes its origins to a leafy wild mustard plant native to the Mediterranean region which over time has developed into the vegetable we know today. This transformation came about through a process of ongoing artificial selection by suppressing the internode length – i.e. the gap between each point where each leaf grows.

As colour goes, Cabbages are classified as either being green or red, but in reality their colour ranges can vary from white to reddish-purple.
As a vegetable, Cabbages have been used in cooking in Europe for more than 4,000 years and were well known to the ancient Greeks and Romans. Cabbage was brought to northern Europe by the Romans and subsequentally became a staple food of many countries, including Germany, Poland and of course Ireland.
Cabbages, like other brassicas, are high in sulphur, which gives it a strong aroma while cooking. This mainly occurs when the cabbage is over-cooked, especially in aluminium saucepans. When lightly cooked, as is more usual these days, the smell is not a problem.

By Jan Broccoli
Drying Foods
Drying is believed to be one of the oldest methods of food preservation. There are references in the Bible to sun-drying and the smoking of foods over a hot fire. The process of drying removes enough moisture from the food so that bacteria, yeast and moulds cannot grow. Drying also reduces the action of enzymes, a natural chemical in fruits and vegetables that causes food to ripen and spoil. 

Drying Methods 

Sun-drying requires constant exposure to direct sunlight during the day and a relative humidity of less than 20%. Foods dried in the sun can take from 3-4 days to dry. Obviously these conditions are not usually found in Ireland but the Mediterranean is readily associated with such foods as sun-dried tomatoes. 

Using a dehydrator is probably the most practical system for most food drying in this country. It is a machine with a fan for heated air, a bit like a hair-dryer, attached to stacked layers of containers with vents or holes in them. Sliced up food is laid out in each container and the dehydrator is left to run for about six hours or more, depending on the slice thickness or moisture content of the food.

Oven drying can be used but it is slower and rather wasteful of energy. The oven needs to be set at the lowest possible temperature, or else the food cooks rather than dries. The door needs to be wedged open a few inches to keep the temperature down, so heat is escaping into the kitchen. A range with a plate warming oven is the best option for this method.

[image: image9.wmf]Air drying can be used for drying herbs, for example in a well-ventilated attic. The herbs are simply hung up in bunches and can have paper bags wrapped around them to prevent dust settling on them.

A wide range of fruit and vegetables can be dried. Dried fruit can be eaten as is or rehydrated to make tasty desserts. Dried vegetables can be added to soups, stews or casseroles and used to make stock. As little or as much as is needed can be accessed, unlike frozen food where one might have to defrost larger amounts that might spoil if not all used. Dried food is reputed to retain more nutrients than canned or frozen food.

A home-made drying unit can be readily made using plywood, wire cooling racks and a light fitting with light bulb, resulting in a cupboard about the size of a tallish bedside locker. Handy instructions are given in the August 2008 edition of Organic Gardening.

By Max Berber
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What to be doing now
Autumn onions from sets, e.g. Senshyu, Radar and Swift, can be planted out directly in mid-September to mid-October. Watch out for them in good garden centres. Sow spring onions/scallions now and in September and they’ll be ready for Christmas. Garlic can be planted in November, when it’s cold enough to stop the bulbs sprouting too early.

Sow kale, spinach, spring cabbage - Duncan, Excel, Peter, Spring Hero, baby beet, turnip/swede (Purple Top Milan) and Swiss chard in August. In August/September sow radishes, hardy lettuces such as Winter Gem, Valdor, Winter Crop, Winter Density and Rouge d’Hiver. Endive – Cornet de Bordeaux and Pancalieri, oriental vegetables – Pak-choi (Tatsoi or Tah tsai varieties). There’s just about time in August for a last sowing of baby carrots, e.g. Autumn King 2, which would be ready about late November up to Christmas. 

Plant broad beans in October/November, e.g. Aqua Dulce. Plant overwintering peas, such as Meteor, in August – October. 

Have a think about possibly growing some green manure on unused ground. Mixes such as Rye/Winter Vetch and Phacelia/Winter Vetch are available from the Organic Centre at Rossinver via mail order, www.organiccentre.ie, or similar from Fruithill Farm, www.fruithillfarm.com. 
In general, try to be making a note, mental or written, of what went well or not this year. 

When things get quieter on the plot then start planning what seed to get or avoid next year. If you plan to order seed potatoes, be ready to do so as soon as the catalogues become available to get your first choice, as stock can run out.

By Jennifer Wann
Blight Appeal

[image: image11.wmf]The Association would like to support the appeal by Teagasc for allotment holders to send samples of blight on foliage to their head office in Carlow (see details on notice boards at allotments sites). This is a cross border initiative which aims to chart the incidence of the various strains of blight on the Island of Ireland. Teagasc point out that various strains of blight can overwinter in garden and allotments sites so our feedback would help to build a truer picture of the problem.

Slug Resistance
Also on the theme of growing spuds, the other problem we commonly meet in very damp seasons like this summer and last is slug damage.

[image: image12.wmf]If you have found that certain varieties of potato have fared out better than others in resisting slug damage please consider passing the information on to one of our committee members and we will publish it in our next edition of “Green Fingers”. It could be that the different soil conditions in the various allotments sites have some bearing on the problem, so that if one variety showed good characteristics for one person, let’s say in Friarstown, maybe it would be a useful variety for others to try out in the same site.

By Michael Fox

Have Some Compost 

with Your Cuppa!
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Have you heard about coffee grounds being good in your compost? Don’t want to get insomnia from drinking enough coffee to accumulate the grounds? Well, now you can get decent quantities of used grounds for free! Starbucks cafés are saving their grounds and giving them away for composting. All you have to do is phone your local branch, chat with the manager and you’ll have a bucket or two’s worth a few days later.

Test Your Knowledge Quiz
[image: image14.wmf]Send your answers to sdaa@eircom.net, with ‘Quiz answers’ in the subject line, by 30th September 2008, and the winner will receive a prize of a copy of the film ‘Grow Your Own’ on DVD. The winner will be announced in the next edition of the newsletter.

1. Broccoli, sprouts and cauliflower are all members of which family of plants?

2. True or false? An earthworm has 10 hearts, which is why it can survive after being cut in half.

3. What is the term for the art of growing plants exclusively in pots?

4. What is gardening without soil known as?

5. How Does Your Garden Grow? was the precursor to which famous radio show?

6. Bushy stunt virus and spotted wilt virus both tend to affect which edible plant type? 

7. What name is given to a small parcel of land rented out at low rates for those with limited wealth to grow crops and vegetables?

8. With what specific style of gardening would you associate Bob Flowerdew?

9. What’s the American name for corn?

10. How many plots are there in the Friarstown Allotment Site?

11. What type of vegetable is a Pink Fir Apple?

12. Which of the following is not an allium – garlic, kale, leek, onion?

13. Name two perennial vegetables.

14. What fruit has its seeds on the outside?

15. Which famous singer sang ‘Home Grown Tomatoes’?

Expressions of Interest
[image: image15.wmf]One of our members, Max Berber, would like to know who is interested in and maybe already growing vegetables at home, i.e. in front and back gardens, containers etc. Anyone with a similar interest and who would like to meet on a regular basis is asked to contact Max at maxber2ie@yahoo.co.uk.

Editor’s note to the wider membership

Following our last request for contributions to the newsletter, several members wrote articles. If you wish to contribute an article for the newsletter, new writers are always welcome. Feedback on the content is also welcome. E-mail us at sdaa@eircom.net.

Contact Details 

The South Dublin Allotments Association can be contacted at sdaa@eircom.net or at http://homepage.eircom.net/~sthduballots
The allotment sites are managed by the Development Department of South Dublin County Council, Tel.: 01-4149000. 
























